Towards Gender Diversity: Opportunities for Change in Japan in the COVID-19 Pandemic

Mary Ysabelle Samantha A. CHIKIAMCO

Project Associate, Women and Gender Institute Miriam College samchikiamco@gmail.com

Introduction

The COVID-19 pandemic has disrupted the global political, economic, and sociocultural landscape, leading to a mountain of uncertainties. Its sudden outbreak, and the implementation of health and safety measures, inflicted a serious blow on state economies, industries, and workers. More importantly, it has damaged efforts for gender equality around the world. Globally, 4.5 percent of "women's employment" are at risk, compared to the 3.8 percent for men (Madgavkar et al. 2020). Women also take on "an average of 75 percent of the global total unpaid care work" (Madgavkar et al. 2020). Because of such glaring statistics, it is imperative for governments to strive to achieve gender diversity even while responding to the crisis.

"Gender diversity" refers to the equitable or nondiscriminatory representation of people of different genders. This definition includes both having an equal ratio of men and women, and the inclusion of nonbinary individuals (Sytsma 2006). Gender equality and diversity have been proven to "stimulate economic growth," especially in nations with "higher unemployment rates" and "less economic opportunity" (Domingo 2020). Diversity also "fuels innovation" because it "provides workplaces with diverse values, ways of thinking, interests, and experience[s] (Iwata 2017). Moreover, the fact that "women represent half the global talent pool" should mean a bigger role for them in solving "complex business challenges" (Diversity Task Force 2014, 11). Countries will not experience much development until women are given equal access to all economic, political, and social opportunities.

Like the rest of the world, Japan faced the same challenges on gender diversity even before the pandemic. The country still has entrenched traditional gender roles, be it in employment, education, sciences, politics, and familial structures. In fact, it "ranked 110 out of 149 countries" in the World Economic Forum's Gender Gap Report 2018 (Hayashikawa and Manns 2019). "Long working hours, compulsory overtime, evening socializing with colleagues, and transfers to offices farther from home" define Japanese work culture (West 2019), and affect women's participation in the labor market. According to Koshi (2018), almost two-thirds of women quit their jobs "after having their first child" to stay at home to care for them accordingly (Yi 2021). The impact of the COVID-19 pandemic has increasingly exacerbated these challenges in Japan. Between July and September 2020, the number of unemployed single mothers "rose significantly" (Okabayashi 2021). From April 2020 to February 2021, the "number of domestic violence consultations," including those conducted online, surged by approximately 50 percent from to the previous year, according to the Japanese Cabinet Office (Chau 2021).

An era of transformation into "a post-Abe and post-coronavirus era should present an opportunity to adopt new policies" (Wilson 2020). With the urgency to strengthen, develop, or alter their current measures or policies on gender diversity, they should learn from their mistakes and failures, and associate it not just with economic growth but also with human rights. Policies should now be geared towards addressing women's personal experiences of inequalities and insecurities. Japan must recognize the need to urgently create significant changes in health, economics, and other areas to usher in a gender-equal society. This essay seeks to answer two major questions: (1) how can the present global health outbreak become an opportunity for Japan to manage its internal gender diversity? (2) what changes in health, the economy, and society can and should it accommodate?

Women and Health Changes in Japan in the COVID-19 Pandemic

Japan was said to have effectively contained the spread of the COVID-19 virus during the first few months of the pandemic, but there have been questions on how it was achieved. The answer may be found in their lifestyle and customs (Muto et al. 2020), but it can also be especially attributed to their universal healthcare system. The Japanese government was careful not to overwhelm hospital occupancy (Muto et al. 2020). To accomplish this, it adopted the following measures: "early detection of clusters and rapid response, enhancement of the early patient diagnosis and intensive care for severely affected patients, and strengthening of the universal healthcare system and public behaviorial change" (Muto et al. 2020).

However, women were prevented access to "sexual and reproductive services," resulting in a significant increase in "maternal and neonatal mortality" rates (Médecins Sans Frontières 2020). Furthermore, the government failed to consider the gendered effects of its COVID-19 measures. According to Japan Health Policy Now (n.d.), the country has yet to adopt "policies that are sufficiently cognizant aware of gender differences in areas other than labor and education, such as women's health." Historically, medical research has shown insufficient gender sensitivity (Nagano et al. 2021).

It is extremely crucial that Japanese medical and scientific research not be gender-blind. Men and women have distinct health outcomes given their biological differences. For Iwasaki and Ring (2020), "sex difference is an important clue to understanding the underlying mechanisms of a disease. In this case, it provides us with a real opportunity to identify the sex-specific biological processes that contribute to a better or worse outcome." Similarly, recognizing how "disease outbreaks" affect men and women differently is to "understand the effects of a health emergency on different individuals," and helps in designing "effective, equitable policies and interventions" (European Institute for Gender Equality 2020).

One clinical trial sought to take gender into account. Avigan, a product of Fujifilm Toyama Chemical Co., was "able to shorten the recovery period" of COVID-19 infected patients, but has been shown to have "side effects in pregnant women" (Akimoto 2020). Accordingly, apart from recognizing how the drug affects women, the Japanese healthcare sector must also look at how social factors impact men and women differently. Although women test positive for COVID-19 at a lower rate than men, they are also exposed to additional health risks: through their extensive involvement in "care work" and through "lockdowns that hamper access to both health care and food." Together, these pose "challenges for pregnant women and mothers with young children who have special needs for nutritious foods" (Park and Inocencio 2020, 8).

Furthermore, Japan must also deeply examine the weaknesses of its universal healthcare system that negatively affects either men or women. To be more specific, research should look into different groups, most importantly of women, based on religion, ethnicity, or social class. This will allow the government to effectively identify and explore health policy measures that best address gender inequalities and better serve the individual health needs of citizens.

Underrepresentation in Science and Medicine

Scientific and medical research using a gendered lens is not the only measure that needs to be considered. Women are also underrepresented in the fields of health and the sciences, as well as health governance. According to Osumi (2006, 1), Japan saw a rise in the number of women pursuing careers in science, but "the ratio of female professionals still remains far below the international average." Moreover, women are also not wellrepresented in governance and decision-making positions in the sector, which thus lack the perspectives of women. To bridge this divide, a research study by Ramakrishnan, Sambuco, and Jagsi (2014, 927) recommends changing "workforce policies, environments, and cultural views of gender roles."

As such, the ongoing pandemic provides an opportunity for Japan to utilize the knowledge and skills of women in the health sector—in scientific and medical decision-making, as well as in leadership roles. Many of them work on the frontlines as nurses, doctors, and caregivers, as well as midwives, nurses, community health workers, and hospital support staff. No COVID-19 health efforts or initiatives would be effective without women's participation. This would bring in new, wider perspectives and provide opportunities to shape important healthcare decisions. This shall also increase the effectivity of health initiatives and promote health and gender equity. Furthermore, it highlights the need to safeguard the "health, psychosocial needs, and workplace environment of frontline female health workers" (Morse and Anderson 2020).

Women and Economic Changes in Japan during the COVID-19 Pandemic

Major job losses as a result of the pandemic occurred in industries that hire more women (Ishibashi and Nakafuji 2020). Over one million Japanese women lost their jobs in 2020 (Djankov, Trumbic and Zhang 2020), while men were barely affected. In Japan, many companies have embraced the new work-from-home arrangement. This allowed women to become even more involved with their children at home while, simultaneously, working and earning for their families. However, this arrangement also affected their performance as they struggled to balance their household or childcare responsibilities. According to Aoyagi (2020), a "guilt gap" exists between men and women, where the latter are frequently forced to make more "professional sacrifices" than men. Such heavy burdens strongly call for new and better changes in the labor force and company regulations that could bring about a gender-diverse business environment. A broad range of research shows that "significant economic dividends" can result from improving gender equality (Eda 2018). The most significant determinant of economic competitiveness is now commonly held to be the skills and productivity of its workforce. In Japan, as of 2020, women account for a little more than half of the total population with 51.17 percent (Trading Economics 2020). According to Huang (2020), citing a study by Great Place to Work, "publicly traded firms with inclusive workplaces thrived before, during and after the Great Recession." This indicates that the economy flourishes when women "actively participate in the labor force."

Pham (2017, 52) also presents the importance of gender diversity in the workforce. It stipulated that Japan's policies in this regard seem unsuccessful because they do not address the "roots of the problem [that] lie in the.... history and culture of Japan," including male domination. Accordingly, "policies can also play a major role in determining the treatment of employees. Obvious examples are the minimum wage and statutory limits on working hours" (Wakana 2021).

The World Economic Forum recommends "gender budgeting" in companies, which entails planning or evaluating a budget from a "gender perspective." This ensures the fair distribution of resources, and "aims to account for the disadvantages and discrimination that individuals may face..." (Huang 2020). It is an inclusive approach that allows companies to become more sensitive to the needs, skills, and capabilities of every employee, including women. This process will take an enormous amount of time, but in the end, it will eventually produce a more "equal, diverse, and success business" (Huang 2020).

Alon et al. (2020, citing Goldin 2010) write that one of the largest causes of the "gender pay gap" and gender inequality in the workplace is the "lack of flexible work arrangements." As such, it is imperative for companies to alter the work schedule and workload of women so that it suits their needs, capabilities, and circumstances. However, this should not affect their income or their voices as employees. Notably, throughout the years, companies in Japan have focused on extending childcare leave for women, but also realized that this impedes "women's career development and promotion" (Iwata 2017). It is, therefore, not enough to simply adjust work schedules, leaves, and responsibilities. Gender diversity also involves empowering all workers, giving equal opportunities to grow and thrive, listening to the different perspectives of employees of different backgrounds and genders, and providing workers what they deserve, whether in wages or career development. Following Huang (2020), the Japanese can promote gender equality at work "by looking at every aspect of the company, from compensation and recruiting strategy to performance reviews...." and others. New work arrangements as a result of the pandemic have allowed companies and the Japanese government to look at the bigger picture of gender diversity. There had been some legislative progress in narrowing the "pay-and-benefits gap" (Wakana 2021), but differences in job security remain a major issue.

The Japanese government should also include women in implementing COVID-19 response and in socioeconomic decision-making. This means listening to their voices in all sectors, identifying and addressing their core economic needs, and giving women seats at the table, as it were. The United Nations recommends that policymakers develop female-centered "economic and social policies" such as cash handouts and "extending basic protections to informal workers" (Morse and Anderson 2020). Similarly, Japan could provide health insurance for women and mandate the provision of paid leaves for those who cannot physically or digitally work because of household responsibilities. Policies to encourage enhanced work-life balance are also crucial during and after the pandemic.

Women and Social Changes in Japan in the COVID-19 Pandemic

For several years now, the Japanese government has been trying to address deep-rooted social prejudice and discrimination against women. This can be illustrated by the stereotyped perception of gender roles mostly seen in a traditional family set-up. In most Japanese households, the husband usually works or is the breadwinner, having little to no time for his children. The wife, on the other hand, stays home, with almost full responsibility for "raising the children..., running the household, and managing the family budget (Dolan and Worden 1994). Therefore, the household should also be a place where change must happen to achieve gender diversity.

During the pandemic, these unequal household gender roles have intensified (Rich 2020) and have made it more difficult for Japanese women to balance childcare and work responsibilities (French Academic Network on Asian Studies 2021). Unpaid work at home, such as "household chores and caring for children and frail parents," now takes up far "more time and energy" of Japanese women (French Academic Network on Asian Studies 2021). Globally, this "unpaid labor burden leaves women less time for paid work, education, and career advancement, which fuels current economic and social disparities" (Morse and Anderson 2020).

However, Alon et al. (2020) find that these household and labor market gender barriers can be reduced through "flexible work arrangements." With both men and women mostly working from home during the pandemic, fathers and/or husbands can and do indeed take a larger role in the household. According to Rich (2020), this has enabled them to observe firsthand how many chores need to be accomplished. Accordingly, women who do basic house chores now seek the support of their spouses, who become the primary caregivers for their children. This way, men could better appreciate the work and effort of their wives and other women, potentially obliterating gender roles, stereotypes, and discrimination. In a situation where "fathers, including managers and CEOs" are forced "to come to terms with the needs of their own families," change in social norms is an expected likelihood (Alon et al. 2020). However, such shifts in social norms and care practices are not possible without government and institutional interventions. In this respect, the government needs to "give bolder direction to promote a more comprehensive teleworking system" (Rich 2020).

Opportunities are also ripe in placing women in high political positions. In its two-chamber parliament, women account for less than 10 percent of legislators, "40 percent of local assemblies have no female members," and only two ministers of the 20-member Cabinet of Prime Minister Suga are female (Yamaguchi 2020). Consequently, many gender issues are not acknowledged or addressed by political and sociocultural decisions that predominantly male leaders make. Changing the structural issues of gender equality, therefore, begins in government leadership. The state can also implement "legal obligations for political parties to promote gender equality," introduce a "gender quota system" for political candidates (Akimoto 2021), and help fund women's organizations. However, as stated by Smith (2014), social and government interventions must also consider that there is no such thing as a "homogenous idea of woman," since race, class, and sexuality," among others, shape identity. It is, therefore, not enough to include only one to two female government leaders in any administration. Diversity also involves including capable, skillful, and competent female leaders.

Prime Minister Suga Yoshihide stated that "we will form a policy which reflects women's voices and aim for a society without gender bias for people in leadership positions." Such remarks indicate hope for change (Siripala 2020). Indeed, now is the right time for Japan to encourage and empower women to take on leadership roles in the government, in companies, and in organizations.

Conclusion

Gender inequality has been a persistent problem in Japan even prior to the pandemic. Almost all of its industries are overwhelmingly male, and this has been a crucial factor for the extreme gender imbalance in the country. While the government has focused on its COVID-19 response during the first few months of 2020, it has left out and failed to consider the gendered effects of such measures. This has resulted in a deeper gender divide within the labor sector, for women mostly have unstable jobs and are more vulnerable to unemployment. Household gender roles have intensified, and women struggle to balance childcare and employment.

No magic bullet exists for Japan to automatically achieve gender diversity. Progress requires a consistent and determined whole-of-society approach. The country's COVID-19 health responses could be further improved by enhancing scientific and medical research sensitive to the social vulnerabilities of men and women to the health measures that were imposed. The government also needs to ensure that significant technical expertise on emergency decision-making frameworks consider gender issues. This could be done by collecting and analyzing sex-disaggregated data to guarantee that the best available evidence informs both a speedy response and recovery.

The Japanese government should also incorporate women in socioeconomic decision-making and COVID-19 response planning. The countryshouldpromulgatelawsthatsupportwomen'seconomic independence and empowerment in all sectors, change those that limit them, and create incentives or policies to increase economic parity. Empowering women entails advancing women's careers without childcare responsibilities being a hindrance. Companies should foster inclusive workplace environments, and establish flexible and family-friendly policies for all employees.

In the household, there is an opportunity to break gender roles, alter common narratives, and demonstrate that "leadership, decisionmaking, household tasks, and caring for" and educating children can and should be responsibilities shared by both genders (United Nations Global Compact n.d.). The pandemic has allowed fathers and/or husbands to step in and help with household and childcare duties because of the work-from-home arrangements. However, to set an example, addressing the systemic challenges of gender equality must begin with government leaders themselves. The introduction of a gender quota system for political candidates and mandating political parties to promote gender equality are two ways to accomplish this. Reforms in government leadership structure will allow policymakers to pay more attention to the current household set-up, and promote equal distribution of care burden between women and men.

We live in a time where the actions of all leaders and individuals are integral, and where inclusiveness and diversity are vital in the development of a country. Japan has an opportunity not only to move forward but also to bring about a substantial shift towards true gender diversity.

About the Author

Mary Ysabelle Samantha A. Chikiamco (samchikiamco@gmail.com) graduated Cum Laude from Miriam College in 2021 with a Bachelor's Degree in International Studies. She is currently a Project Associate at the Miriam College - Women and Gender Institute (WAGI) and an incoming law student. Her research interests include Japanese studies, gender, and law. An early version of this essay was presented at the Third Nationwide Japanese Studies Research Competition organized by the UP Asian Center and Japan Foundation Manila and held via Zoom on 6 March 2021.

Declaration of Funding and Conflict of Interest

The author did not declare any funding or conflict of interest.

Bibliography

- Akimoto, Daisuke. 2020. "COVID-19 and Japan's Global Health Strategy: Developing Vaccines in a Human Security Crisis." *Institute for Security* & Development Policy, 6 May. https://isdp.eu/covid-19-japans-global -health-strategy/.
 - 2021. "Can Japan Fix the Gender Gap in its Politics?." *The Diplomat*,
 June. https://thediplomat.com/2021/06/can-japan-fix-the-gender
 -gap-in-its-politics/.
- Alon, Titan, Matthias Doepke, Jane Olmstead-Rumsey, and Michèle Tertilt. 2020. "The Impact of the Coronavirus Pandemic on Gender Equality." *VoxEU*, 19 April. https://voxeu.org/article/impact-coronavirus -pandemic-gender-equality.
- Aoyagi, Chie. 2020. "Guilt, Gender, and an Inclusive Recovery: A Lesson from Japan." *IMF Blog*, 9 September. https://blogs.imf.org/2020/09/09 /guilt-gender-and-an-inclusive-recovery-a-lesson-from-japan/.
- Chau, Charles. 2021. "Prolonged Pandemic Worsens Gender Gap in Japan." *HRM Asia*, 18 May. https://hrmasia.com/prolonged-pandemic -worsens-gender-gap-in-japan/.
- Diversity Task Force. 2014. Gender Diversity on Boards: A Business Imperative. Singapore: Ministry of Social and Family Development. https://www. msf.gov.sg/mediaroom/Documents/DTF%20Report_Gender%20 Diversity%20on%20Boards.pdf.
- Djankov, Simeon, Tea Trumbic, and Eva Zhang. 2020. "The Gender Gap and COVID-19: Evidence from Eight Advanced Economies." *VoxEU*, 14 December. https://voxeu.org/article/covid-19-and-gender-gap-advanced -economies.
- Dolan, Ronald and Robert Worden. 1994. Japan: A Country Study. Washington: GPO for the Library of Congress. http://countrystudies. us/japan/69.htm.

- Domingo, Zaytoen. 2020. "Why is Gender Equality Important?." GVI, 13 September. https://www.gvi.co.uk/blog/why-is-gender-equality-important/.
- Eda, Makiko. 2018. "What will it take for the world's third-largest economy to empower women?." *World Economic Forum*, 21 November. https://www. weforum.org/agenda/2018/11/japan-needs-women-to-remain-the-worlds -third-largest-economy/.
- European Institute for Gender Equality. n.d. *Health*. https://eige.europa.eu/covid-19-and-gender-equality/gender-impacts-health.
- French Academic Network on Asian Studies. 2021. "Women and COVID-19: A Serious Impact on Work and Family." 26 March. http://www.gis -reseau-asie.org/en/women-and-covid-19-serious-impactwork-and -family.
- Hayashikawa, Maki and Mark Manns. 2019. "Japan's Systemic Barriers to Gender Equality." *The Japan Times*, 4 July. https://www.japantimes. co.jp/opinion/2019/07/04/commentary/japan-commentary/japans-systemic -barriers-gender-equality/.
- Huang, Georgene. 2020. "The Pandemic Could Fix the Workplace Gender Gap." *Fast Company*, 29 May. https://www.fastcompany.com/90510563 /the-pandemic-could-fix-the-workplace-gender-gap-or-make-it-wider.
- Ishibashi, Mari and Rei Nakafuji. 2020. "Women Bear Brunt of Japan's Pandemic Job Losses." *Nikkei Asia*, 7 September. https://asia.nikkei.com /Spotlight/Datawatch/Women-bear-brunt-of-Japan-s-pandemic-job -losses.
- Iwasaki, Akiko and Aaron Ring. 2020. "The Coronavirus Affects Women and Men Differently — Learning How May Help Stop the Pandemic." *Yale School of Medicine*, 17 June. https://medicine.yale.edu/news-article /25385/.
- Iwata, Kimie. 2017. "Empowering the Women of Japan." *East Asia Forum*, 19 November. https://www.eastasiaforum.org/2017/11/19/empowering -the-women-of-japan/.

- Japan Health Policy Now. n.d. "Women's Health: An International Comparison." https://japanhpn.org/en/wh-2-2/.
- Koshi, Naomi. 2018. "How Can We Improve Gender Equality in Japan?." World Economic Forum, 21 April. https://www.weforum.org/agenda /2015/04/how-can-we-improve-gender-equality-in-japan/.
- Madgavkar, Anu, Olivia White, Mekala Krishnan, Deepa Mahajan, and Xavier Azcue. 2020. "COVID-19 and Gender Equality: Countering the Regressive Effects." *Mckinsey & Company*, 15 July. https://www. mckinsey.com/featured-insights/future-of-work/covid-19-and-gender -equality-countering-the-regressive-effects.
- Médecins Sans Frontières. 2020. "Women and Girls Face Greater Dangers During COVID-19 Pandemic." 2 July. https://www.msf.org/women -and-girls-face-greater-dangers-during-covid-19-pandemic.
- Morse, Michelle and Grace Anderson. 2020. "The Shadow Pandemic: How the COVID-19 Crisis is Exacerbating Gender Inequality." United Nations Foundation, 14 April. https://unfoundation.org/blog/post/shadow -pandemic-how-covid19-crisis-exacerbating-gender-inequality/.
- Muto, Kaori, Isamu Yamamoto, Miwako Nagasu, Mikihito Tanaka, and Koji Wada. 2020. "Japanese citizens' behavioral changes and preparedness against COVID-19: An online survey during the early phase of the pandemic." *PLOS ONE* 15 (6): 1–18. https://doi.org/10.1371 /journal.pone.0234292.
- Nagano, Natsuko, Takashi Watari, Yukihisa Tamaki, and Kazumichi Onigata. 2021. "Japan's Academic Barriers to Gender Equality as Seen in a Comparison of Public and Private Medical Schools: A Cross-Sectional Study." Women's Health Reports 3 (1): 115–23. https://doi.org /10.1089/whr.2021.0095.
- Okabayashi, Sawa. 2021. "Pandemic Hitting Harder Due to Lack of Gender Equality." *The Asahi Shimbun*, 30 April. https://www.asahi.com/ajw/articles/14340607.

- Osumi, Noriko. 2006. "Woman Scientists in Japan: Their Situation and Goals." *IUBMB Life* 58 (5–6): 273–78. https://doi. org/10.1080/15216540600746419.
- Park, Cyn-Young and Ancilla Marie Inocencio. 2020. "COVID-19 is No Excuse to Regress on Gender Equality." ADB Briefs 157. http://dx.doi. org/10.22617/BRF200317-2.
- Pham, Tram. 2017. "Gender Diversity Management in Policies of Large Corporations in Japan." Thesis for a degree on International Business, Yrkeshögskolan Arcada. *Theseus*. https://www.theseus.fi/handle/10024 /130170.
- Ramakrishnan, Aditi, Dana Sambuco, and Reshma Jagsi. 2014. "Women's Participation in the Medical Profession: Insights from Experiences in Japan, Scandinavia, Russia, and Eastern Europe." *Journal of Women's Health* 23 (11): 927–34. https://doi.org/10.1089/jwh.2014.4736.
- Rich, Motoko. 2020. "Stuck at Home, Men in Japan Learn to Help. Will it Last?" The New York Times, 15 May. https://www.nytimes. com/2020/05/16/world/asia/coronavirus-japan-household-work.html.
- Siripala, Thisanka. 2020. "Japan's New Gender Equality Policy Takes a Step Back." *The Diplomat*, 31 December. https://thediplomat.com/2020/12 /japans-new-gender-equality-policy-takes-a-step-back/.
- Smith, Sophie. 2014. "Limitations to Equality: Gender Stereotypes and Social Change." *The Progressive Policy Think Tank*, 16 October. https://www. ippr.org/juncture/limitations-to-equality-gender-stereotypes-and-social -change.
- Systma, Sharon. 2006. *Ethics and Intersex*. Netherlands: Springer. https://books.google.com.ph/books/about/Ethics_and_Intersex. html?id=ftHV7JM18C8C&redir_esc=y.
- Trading Economics. 2020. "Japan–Population, Female (% of Total)." https://tradingeconomics.com/japan/population-female-percent-of -total-wb-data.html.

- United Nations Global Compact. n.d. "COVID-19: How Business Can Support Women in Times of Crisis." https://unglobalcompact.org /academy/how-business-can-support-women-in-times-of-crisis.
- Wakana, Shutō. 2021. "The Failed Promise of Workplace Equality in Japan: A View from the Trenches." *Nippon*, 14 January. https://www.nippon. com/en/indepth/d00653/?cx_recs_click=true.
- West, John. 2019. "Japan Is a Poor Performer on Gender Equality. Can the 'Womenomics' Initiative Help?." Brink, 1 August. https://www. brinknews.com/japan-is-a-poor-performer-on-gender-equality-can-the -womenomics-initiative-help/.
- Wilson, Kristin. 2020. "Japan Needs a New Path for Womenomics and Gender Equality." *Tokyo Review*, 12 October. https://www.tokyoreview. net/2020/10/japan-needs-a-new-path-for-womenomics-and-gender -equality-in-post-abe-era/.
- Yamaguchi, Mari. 2020. "Japan Delays Gender Equality Goals in New Five-Year Plan." ABC News, 25 December. https://abcnews.go.com /International/wireStory/japan-delays-gender-equality-goals-year-plan -74905597.
- Yi, Sydney. 2021. "Leveraging the Pandemic to Boost Gender Parity in South Korea and Japan." Wilson Center, 24 August. https://www. wilsoncenter.org/blog-post/leveraging-pandemic-boost-gender-parity -south-korea-and-japan.